OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES

DATE:

July 26, 2018

TIME:

10:08 A.M. - 12:25 P.M.

PLACE:

March Life Tribute Center


5616 Old Court Road



Baltimore, Maryland 21244
CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:08 A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Frank Porter – Chair

J. Michael Bennett

Yvonne Fisher

Craig Huff

Erich March

John “Ron” Pearcey

David Zinner
MEMBERS ABSENT:

Walter Tegeler

Kaija Dallessandro
Clayton Hashimoto

Colleen Perret

STAFF PRESENT:

Deborah Rappazzo –Executive Director

Stuart Cordish - Assistant Attorney General

Dreama Anderson – Investigator 

STAFF ABSENT:

Leila Whitley – Administrative Aide

Jay Wilson – Financial Compliance Administrator

VISITORS: 

Richard Cody-Resthaven Memorial Gardens
Nathan Nardi- Catholic Cemeteries Archdiocese of Baltimore

Amy Shimp- Dulaney Valley Memorial Gardens

John Spalding -Catholic Cemeteries Archdiocese of Washington, D.C.

Steven Venick-Fram Monument
Dr. Kathleen White- Maryland Department of Correction and Public Safety
HOUSEKEEPING:
MINUTES:

· MINUTES:

The Minutes the June 28, 2018 meeting were discussed and approved.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

The OCO thank Eric March and the March Family for hosting our July Advisory Council meeting.

Currently, the new computer system project is out for vendor bids.  As more information becomes available, I will provide additional updates.
OCO welcomed Steven Venick of Fram Monuments to our Advisory Council meeting.  Mr. Venick shared with the council his new project called MOLLO (Memorialization of Lost Loved Ones).  MOLLO started approximately three months ago and has already helped many needy consumers located in Maryland, Virginia and the District of Columbia, by providing a new monument and/or monument service.  How the project works, Fram Monument will donate one monument and/or monument service to a needy consumer for each monument that is purchased from his company.  This is Fram Monument’s way of giving back to the community.  Currently, consumers can apply for this service by going to Fram Monument’s website and completing an on-line form which includes the applicant’s name, deceased’s name, and explanation of why the applicant has applied.  As of date, 145 footstones have been donated.
OCO welcomed council member, John “Ron” Pearcey and Chris Haugh of Mount Olivet Cemetery to share their new partnership with Wreaths Across America {“WAA”).  The countrywide event will take place on December 15, 2018, wherein volunteers will place wreaths on Veteran’s graves in honor of their service to this country.  Funds will be raised by the Homewood Auxiliary by selling wreaths for $15 each ($10.00 to WAA /$5.00 to Homewood Auxiliary). The cemetery is responsible for volunteer coordination and the placement of the wreaths. At this time, there are over 4,000 veterans buried at Mount Olivet cemetery.  This year, the cemetery hopes to place wreaths on approximately 10 percent or 4-5 hundred WWI Veteran’s graves.  Also, Amy Shimp of Dulaney Valley Memorial Gardens shared her past experiences with participating in this event, since her cemetery has partnered with WAA for the past 2 years.  

OCO welcomed Dr. Kathleen White of Department of Public Safety and Correctional Services (“DPSCS”)-(liaison between DPSCS and Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulations (“DLLR”) for Occupational Programs) whom provided an update on their joint collaboration with OCO pertaining to PRINCE (“Preservation and Restoration Initiative for Neglected Cemetery Entities”).  

On July 20, 2018, a select team of 6 inmates and a guard were dispatched to Savage Cemetery, which is a non-profit cemetery, to provide restoration during the initial pilot.  The team was welcomed by officers of Savage Cemetery and representatives of OCO and DPSCS. Training was provided, photos were taken and the restoration results were truly amazing.  OCO shared a letter received from Ronald Brown, President of Savage Cemetery, noting the results of the restoration (team cleared approximately 250 yards of brush) and how polite and professional the team members handled themselves throughout the day.  Additional comments surfaced pertaining to plans for an inmate certificate program during the winter months, inmate eligibility, and costs associated with cemetery clean-ups, etc.
INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:
An overview was provided on what types of inquiries/complaints are received by the OCO on an annual basis and how the office addresses each of them. Inquires/complaints are submitted to the OCO by consumers, registrants, officials and members of the media.
FINANCIAL COMPLIANCE ADMINISTRATORS REPORT:

Discussion provided by OCO Director.  
Financial Auditor has mapped all licensees’ locations for onsite investigator inspections.
Currently, a total of 42 reports have been received (21-Perpetual/Pre-need Trusts reviewed, 15-Perpetual/Pre-need Trusts pending due to missing documents/ information and/or underage overage of payment and 6-Removal. Reports are top sheeted for Executive Director’s signature. Trust Management fee versus Fund Ratios is high. 

LICENSING SPECIALIST:
In June 2018, there were 20 new accounts registered, 10 renewals processed. The OCO may now send registrant new/renewal notices electronically. Bad check notices can also be sent electronically. If applicants have to return documents electronically, documents will be accepted.

LEGISLATION:

Legal counsel is currently working on a project to correct technical errors such as; wrong codes referenced in our Law and Regulations and creating guidelines for OCO registrants to respond to the Director’s written requests.  
A discussion was initiated pertaining to creating a committee to review initial/renewal applications wherein any of the conduct questions have been checked “yes”.  This committee would make recommendations to the Director to either accept and or/deny initial/renewal submission. 
CEMETERY TOUR: 
Council member, Erich March provided an informative tour of King Memorial to all meeting participants. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS/COUNCIL CONCERNS: 
· Deferred to our next meeting
ACTION ITEM LIST:

· Deferred to our next meeting
NEW BUSINESS:

· Deferred to our next meeting
PUBLIC COMMENTS:

None.

ADJOURNMENT:

The next meeting is scheduled for September 27, 2018 at 10:00AM, 500 North Calvert Street, Third Floor, Baltimore, MD 21202. Meeting adjourned at 12:25 pm.
